NORTHAMPTON BOROUGH COUNCIL

TAXI & GENERAL LICENSING COMMITTEE

Your attendance is requested at a meeting to be held at This meeting will
be held remotely at https://www.youtube.com/user/northamptonbcTV on
Tuesday, 13 October 2020 at 6:00 pm.
George Candler
Chief Executive

AGENDA

1. APOLOGIES

2. MINUTES
(Copy herewithin)

3. DEPUTATIONS/PUBLIC ADDRESSES
4. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

5. MATTERS OF URGENCY WHICH BY REASON OF SPECIAL
CIRCUMSTANCES THE CHAIR IS OF THE OPINION SHOULD
BE CONSIDERED

6. EXCLUSION OF PUBLIC AND PRESS

The Chair to Move:

“that the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the
meeting on the grounds that there is likely to be disclosure to
them of such categories of exempt information as defined by
section 1001 of the Local Government Act 1972 as listed against
such items of business by reference to the appropriate paragraph
of Schedule 12a to such act.”

7. EMISSIONS POLICY AMENDMENT
(Copy herewithin)
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Agenda Item 2

NORTHAMPTON BOROUGH COUNCIL
TAXI & GENERAL LICENSING COMMITTEE

Tuesday, 8 September 2020

PRESENT: Councillor Flavell (Chair); Councillor Ansell (Deputy Chair); Councillors Aziz,
Beardsworth, Duffy, Haque, Kilbride, Larratt and Walker

APOLOGIES: Councillor Davenport and Councillor G Eales

1. APOLOGIES
Apologies were received from Councillors Davenport and G Eales.

2. MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on the 6 August 2020 were agreed and signed as an
accurate record.

3. DEPUTATIONS/PUBLIC ADDRESSES
There were none.

4. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Haque declared a personal interest on item 8 and stated that he would leave the
meeting at this juncture.

5. MATTERS OF URGENCY WHICH BY REASON OF SPECIAL CIRCUMSTANCES
THE CHAIR IS OF THE OPINION SHOULD BE CONSIDERED

There were none.

6. EXCLUSION OF PUBLIC AND PRESS

The Chair moved that the Public and Press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting
on the grounds that there was likely to be disclosure to them of such categories of exempt
information as defined by Section 100l of the Local Government Act 1972 as listed against
such items of business by reference to the appropriate paragraph of Schedule 12A to such
Act.

The Motion was Carried.

7. APPLICATION FOR A PRIVATE HIRE DRIVER'S LICENCE

At the Chair’s invitation, the applicant and his representative introduced themselves to the
Licensing Committee. Then the Chair asked members and officers present to introduce
themselves to the applicant. The applicant was asked if they recognised any of the
committee, and members and officers were asked if they knew the applicant, to which the
applicant and members confirmed they did not know one another.

The Chair invited the Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer to present the report as
previously circulated prior to the meeting. He explained that the applicant applied to the
Licensing Department for a Private Hire Driver’s Licence on 6 January 2020. On 2 July 2020
the applicant submitted a copy of their DBS certificate, which detailed that the applicant was
arrested on suspicion of ‘possessing an indecent photograph or pseudo-photograph of a
child’ and that the investigation was ongoing to establish whether he should be charged with
an offence.
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The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer stated that due to the very serious nature of the
allegations, the applicant was informed that his application would be referred to the
Licensing Committee who would determine if he was a ‘fit and proper’ person to be granted
a licence by Northampton Borough Council.

As the Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer concluded his report, the Chair invited the
applicant to address the committee. The applicant explained that his wireless router was
hacked, and that he and his wife were at work at the time of the incident. Members asked if
the applicant had been formally charged by the police, as the incident was detailed in the
report as ongoing. The applicant confirmed that he had not heard from the police and it was
still being investigated.

The Chair invited members to consider the report as presented by the Senior Licensing
Enforcement Officer and ask the applicant any questions that related to the report.

RESOLVED: The Committee carefully considered the information in the report, the
representations made by the Applicant at the hearing and the responses to the questions
asked of him.

Accordingly, the committee agreed to DEFER the application until further notice until an
update had been received from the police.

8. APPLICATION FOR A PRIVATE HIRE DRIVER'S LICENCE

At the Chair’s invitation, the applicant introduced themselves to the Licensing Committee.
Then the Chair asked members and officers present to introduce themselves to the
applicant. The applicant was asked if they recognised any of the committee, and members
and officers were asked if they knew the applicant, to which the applicant and members
confirmed they did not know one another.

The Chair invited the Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer to present the report as
previously circulated prior to the meeting. He explained that the applicant applied to the
Licensing Department for a Private Hire Driver’s Licence on 24 March 2020. On 2 July 2020
the applicant submitted a copy of their DBS certificate, which detailed that the applicant had
previous convictions related to fraud and threats to kill, and a speeding offence.

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer stated that due to the very serious nature of the
allegations, the applicant was informed that his application would be referred to the
Licensing Committee who would determine if he was a ‘fit and proper’ person to be granted
a licence by Northampton Borough Council.

As the Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer concluded his report, the Chair invited the
applicant to address the committee. The applicant explained that since his convictions, he
was now married and had two children. He had worked hard to better himself and prove
himself in the workplace after his custodial offences. He was currently a HR Coordinator for
DHL and completing a level 5 apprenticeship. He explained that he worked his way up in the
company and had been trusted with sensitive data in his role. He felt he was a fit and a
proper person to hold a licence as he had changed and developed as a person, since he
had been charged.

The Chair invited members to consider the report as presented by the Senior Licensing
Enforcement Officer and ask the applicant any questions that related to the report.

RESOLVED: The Committee carefullﬁ considered the information in the report, the
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representations made by the Applicant at the hearing and the responses to the questions
asked of him.

Accordingly, the committee GRANTS the Applicant’s Private Hire Driver’'s Licence

9. APPLICATION FOR A PRIVATE HIRE DRIVER'S LICENCE

At the Chair’s invitation, the applicant introduced themselves to the Licensing Committee.
Then the Chair asked members and officers present to introduce themselves to the
applicant. The applicant was asked if they recognised any of the committee, and members
and officers were asked if they knew the applicant, to which the applicant and members
confirmed they did not know one another.

The Chair invited the Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer to present the report as
previously circulated prior to the meeting. He explained that the applicant applied to the
Licensing Department for a Private Hire Driver's Licence on 12 November 2019. On 6
February 2020 the applicant submitted a copy of their DBS certificate, which detailed that
the applicant had a previous criminal damage conviction.

The Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer stated that due to the very serious nature of the
allegations, the applicant was informed that his application would be referred to the
Licensing Committee who would determine if he was a ‘fit and proper’ person to be granted
a licence by Northampton Borough Council.

As the Senior Licensing Enforcement Officer concluded his report, the Chair invited the
applicant to address the committee. The applicant explained that the conviction related to
when he was in his personal vehicle waiting for a car to come out of a parking space in a
shopping center car park. Another driver took the space that he was waiting for and he
confronted the driver. The other driver shouted racial abuse at the applicant who then
proceeded to kick and smash the window of the driver’s car. The applicant explained he was
ashamed of his incident and his past, but he was a young teenage immigrant and he had
matured since then.

The Chair invited members to consider the report as presented by the Senior Licensing
Enforcement Officer and ask the applicant any questions that related to the report.

RESOLVED: The Committee carefully considered the information in the report, the
representations made by the Applicant at the hearing and the responses to the questions
asked of him.

Accordingly, the committee REFUSES the Applicant’s Private Hire Driver’s Licence

The meeting concluded at 9:00 pm
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Appendlces

Current Emissions Agenda Item 7
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B. Proposed Emissions =g £ »
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Policy Option 2
D. Proposed Delegations
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TAXI AND GENERAL LICENSING COMMITTEE REPORT
Report Title Proposed amendment of the Taxi and Private Hire
Vehicle Specification and Emission Standards Policy.

AGENDA STATUS: PUBLIC

Policy Document:

Directorate:

Committee Meeting Date:

13 October 2020

Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle
Specification and Emission
Standards Policy.

Customers & Communities.

1. Purpose

1.1 To consider an amendment to the current Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Specification and
Emission Standards Policy (“the Emissions Policy”).

2. Recommendations

2.1 That, ttaking into account the contents of this report, the Taxi and General Licensing
Committee (“the Committee”) adopt the proposed amendment to the existing Hackney and
Private Hire Vehicle Emission Policy, as set out at paragraph 3.3.4 as Option 1.

That, taking into account the contents of this report, the Committee delegates the power
to make any further amendments to the Hackney and Private Hire Vehicle Emission Policy
to the Environmental Health & Licensing Manager, in consultation with the Chair of the
Taxi and General Licensing Committee, as may be required due to unforeseen and
exceptional circumstances, as set out at paragraph 3.3.7 as Option 4.

3. Issues and Choices

3.1 Report Background

3.1.1 On the 3 May 2018 the Committee agreed to adopt the Emissions Policy as appended
to this policy at Appendix A.

3.1.2 This policy was agreed after consultation with
representatives of the taxi trade and allowed for a transitional period with a gradual
move towards an improved emission standard licensed fleet. The most significant date
during the transitional period is 315t December 2020 (or upon a licensed vehicle’s next
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renewal after that date), when all current licensed taxi and private hire vehicles are
required to meet the minimum standards detailed at Appendix A.

3.1.3 Representatives from the taxi and private hire trade have informed the licensing team
that the Coronavirus pandemic has had a significant adverse financial impact upon the
trade and have requested an extension to the 315t December 2020 date for compliance
with the standards as set out at Appendix A. This has adversely affected the ability of
many licensed drivers to now purchase newer and Emissions Policy compliant vehicles
by 31st December 2020.

3.1.4 There is currently work underway reviewing all current local taxi and private hire policies
in preparation for the creation of the new unitary West Northants Council, which will
replace Northampton Borough Council, Daventry District Council and South Northants
District Council as the licensing authority for the west of the county. It is likely that a
review of the taxi and private hire vehicle specifications, age limits and emission
standards will take place, with a view to West Northants Council adopting one policy
rather than continuing with three separate policies, which is likely to be unworkable in
practice. It has already been noted that there will need to be a lengthy transitional period
for any changes to the policies relevant to licensed taxi and private hire vehicles. Any
future West Northants Council vehicle policy will still aim to raise standards and will not
be a move backwards towards an older and/or poor emission licensed fleet vehicle
standards, as required by law.

3.1.5 The original policy did allow for an appeals process to a Sub-Committee to consider a
departure from the existing Emissions Policy on a case by case basis. The consideration
for departure only applied to hackney carriages due to the much higher costs associated
with purchasing a newer hackney carriage as opposed to a private hire vehicle.

3.1.6 It is proposed that this amendment will apply equally to both hackney carriage (taxis)
and private hire vehicles until 315t December 2021 or 31st December 2022, depending
upon which option, if any, the Committee decides to choose, and will remove the need
for the hackney appeals process.

3.2 Issues

3.2.1 The existing Emissions Policy applies a minimum emissions standard to all new vehicle
applications with effect from May 2018. This meant that any vehicle licence holder
changing their licenced vehicle, or entering the trade and licensing their vehicle for the
first time since May 2018, has been required to meet the minimum emission standards.
As intended, this has already created a shift over the last 2 years to an improved
emission standard compliant fleet.

3.2.2 In addition, prior to the pandemic some of the trade have chosen over the last two years
to purchase vehicles that would meet the improved emission standard criteria over the
forthcoming 5-10 years, rather than the standard which will be mandatory post 31st
December 2020. As a result, there has already been a significant shift to an improved
fleet and this should be taken into consideration when considering the 1 or 2 year
extended period for compliance with the post 31t December 2020 standards that is
proposed.

3.2.3 A table showing the current licensed vehicle emission standards data is shown at
Appendix E.

3.2.4 It should be noted that the number of licensed vehicles shown in Appendix E is
approximately 150 less than the numb%s of licensed vehicles prior to the pandemic.
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Therefore, the emission data may alter accordingly, should those vehicles become
licensed again.

3.2.5 The Council still has a legal duty to monitor, improve and maintain air quality standards.
and the Committee needs to consider that it is still required to improve the air quality for
the residents and visitors of Northampton.

3.3Choices (Options)

3.3.1 There are three options, the first two of which take into consideration the need to strike
a balance between those licence holders who will not be in a position to change their
vehicles by 31t December 2020 due to financial constraints caused by circumstances
beyond their control and those who have already invested and made the changes to
meet the criteria.

3.3.2 The Committee may also decide to take no action and to leave the policy unamended.

3.3.3 There are also two options with regard to the proposed delegation of powers to the
Environmental Health and Licensing Manager, in consultation with the Chair of the Taxi
and General Licensing Committee, to amend the Emissions Policy as a response to
exceptional and unforeseen circumstances. These are to either grant the delegation of
powers or decide not to do so, which would mean that any future proposed amendments
would have to be brought back before the Committee.

3.3.4 Option 1 — Approve the amendment to the Emissions Policy as set out at
Appendix B.

This amends the second phase due to apply to existing vehicles from 315t December
2020 to 31st December 2021.

This policy amendment will be monitored and reviewed if necessary.
3.3.5 Option 2 — Approve the amendment to the Emissions Policy as set out at
Appendix C.

This amends the second phase due to apply to existing vehicles from 315t December
2020 to 31st December 2022.

This policy amendment will be monitored and reviewed if necessary

3.3.6 Option 3 — Agree to make no changes to the Emissions Policy and keep the
existing policy unamended.

3.3.7 Option 4 — Agree to delegate the power to amend the Emissions Policy as a
response to unforeseen and exceptional circumstances to the Environmental
Health & Licensing Manager, in consultation with the Chair of the Taxi and
General Licensing Committee, as set out Appendix D.
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3.3.8 Option 5 — Decline to delegate the power to amend the Emissions Policy as set
out in para 3.3.7 above.

4. Implications (including financial implications)

4.1 Policy

4.1.1 There may be a loss of income in respect of licence fees if the number of licensed
vehicles decreases, due to the current financial difficulties reported as experienced by
vehicle proprietors in affording to purchase new vehicles by 31t December 2020, as
required by the current Emissions Policy.

4.2 Resources and Risk
4.2.1 None ldentified
4.3 Legal

4.3.1 The Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976, allows the Council to set
conditions for the granting of hackney carriage (taxis) and private hire vehicle licences.
Any such conditions must be reasonable and based on sound principles and evidence.

4.3.2 The council has a legal duty to monitor, improve and maintain air quality standards. Air
Quality Directive 2008/50/EC13 sets out the obligations for Member States in terms of
assessing ambient air quality and ensuring Limit Values (LV) for certain pollutants are
not exceeded. The requirements of this Directive have been transposed into domestic
law through the Environment Act 1995. The Council has a duty under the 1995 Act to
prepare a written action plan setting out measures to combat air pollution and to
implement that plan.

4.3.3 The existing Emissions Policy assists in implementing this action plan and, despite the
recommended amendment to that policy, will continue to do so. The Council has
already committed to reducing the level of emissions from hackney carriage and private
hire vehicles in the Northampton Low Emissions Strategy 2017 to 2025.

4.4 Equality

4.4.1 There are no equality issues identified as this policy would apply equally to any
proprietor of a Hackney Carriage (Taxi) or Private Hire vehicle in similar circumstances.

4.5 Environmental Implications (including climate change issues)

4.5.1 The council has a legal duty to monitor, improve and maintain air quality standards. Air
Quality Directive 2008/50/EC13 sets out the obligations for Member States in terms of
assessing ambient air quality and ensuring Limit Values (LV) for certain pollutants are
not exceeded. The requirements of this Directive have been transposed into domestic
law through the Environment Act 1995. The Council has a duty under the 1995 Act to
prepare a written action plan setting out measures to combat air pollution and to
implement that plan.

4.6 Other Implications

4.6.1 None ldentified
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5. Background Papers

5.1 Northampton Town Low Emission Strategy Consultation

5.2  Northampton Borough Council Vehicle Conditions Policy
5.31. Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976.
5.43. European Union emission control standards.

5.4.1 Department for Transport Taxi & Private Hire Guidance 2010
5.4.2 Office for Low Emission Vehicles

5.4.3 Northampton Low Emission Strategy 2017 - 2025
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Appendix A — Current Emissions Policy

1. | All new registrations (i.e. vehicles

which have not previously been licensed
by the Council)

From: 3" May 2018

ULEV

Petrol Hybrid Euro 5 +

Petrol Euro 5 + (Any vehicle registered from
15t Sept 2009 onwards)

Diesel Euro 6 + (Any vehicle registered from
15t Sept 2014 onwards)

(will not apply to existing proprietors whose vehicle is taken
off the road due to unforeseen circumstances. Existing

licensed vehicles that need to be replaced must be either an
equivalent, or an improved euro standard)

2. | All licence renewals (i.e. renewal of a
licence for a vehicle which was previously
granted by the Council)

From: 315t December 2020

ULEV

Petrol Hybrid Euro 5+
Petrol Euro 5 +

Diesel Euro 6 +

(including vehicles adapted with a retrofit to an agreed
approved standard & hackneys only may apply for
departure from policy)

3. | All licence renewals (i.e. renewal of a

licence for a vehicle which was previously
granted by the Council)

From: 315t December 2025

ULEV

Petrol Hybrid Euro 5+
Petrol Euro 6 +

Diesel Euro 6 +

4. | All licence renewals (i.e. renewal of a
licence for a vehicle which was previously
granted by the Council)

From: 315t December 2028

ULEV
Petrol Hybrid Euro 5+

for Low Emission Vehicles)

+ Includes all vehicles that will meet a higher standard than the euro emission standard specified
ULEV = Ultra Low Emission Vehicle (<75g/km and 10km zero emission capability)

1.NBC will consider & implement incentives to promote the cleanest technologies -

less than 75 g/km and at least 10 km zero emissions

2.NBC carried out an Ultra-Low Emission Taxi Feasibility Study with potential for infrastructure
funding and ULEV taxi (WAV) total plug in taxi grant of £7.5k, including Plug-in Car Grant (office

EMMISSION STANDARD ADOPTED AT LICENSING COMMITTEE 03.05.2018
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Appendix B — Option 1 - Proposed Amended Policy (Highlighted in Yellow)

1. | All new registrations (i.e. vehicles
which have not previously been licensed
by the Council)

From: 3" May 2018

ULEV

Petrol Hybrid Euro 5 +

Petrol Euro 5 + (Any vehicle registered from
15t Sept 2009 onwards)

Diesel Euro 6 + (Any vehicle registered from
15t Sept 2014 onwards)

(will not apply to existing proprietors whose vehicle is taken
off the road due to unforeseen circumstances. Existing

licensed vehicles that need to be replaced must be either an
equivalent, or an improved euro standard)

2. | All licence renewals (i.e. renewal of a
licence for a vehicle which was previously
granted by the Council)

From: 315t December 2021

ULEV

Petrol Hybrid Euro 5+
Petrol Euro 5 +

Diesel Euro 6 +

(including vehicles adapted with a retrofit to an agreed
approved standard & hackneys only may apply for
departure from policy)

3. | All licence renewals (i.e. renewal of a
licence for a vehicle which was previously
granted by the Council)

From: 315t December 2025

ULEV

Petrol Hybrid Euro 5+
Petrol Euro 6 +

Diesel Euro 6 +

4. | All licence renewals (i.e. renewal of a
licence for a vehicle which was previously
granted by the Council)

From: 315t December 2028

ULEV
Petrol Hybrid Euro 5+

for Low Emission Vehicles)

+ Includes all vehicles that will meet a higher standard than the euro emission standard specified
ULEV = Ultra Low Emission Vehicle (<75g/km and 10km zero emission capability)

1.NBC will consider & implement incentives to promote the cleanest technologies -

less than 75 g/km and at least 10 km zero emissions

2.NBC carried out an Ultra-Low Emission Taxi Feasibility Study with potential for infrastructure
funding and ULEV taxi (WAV) total plug in taxi grant of £7.5k, including Plug-in Car Grant (office

EMMISSION STANDARD ADOPTED AT LICENSING COMMITTEE 03.05.2018
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Appendix C — Option 2 - Proposed Amended Policy (Highlighted in Yellow)

1. | All new registrations (i.e. vehicles

which have not previously been licensed
by the Council)

From: 3" May 2018

ULEV

Petrol Hybrid Euro 5 +

Petrol Euro 5 + (Any vehicle registered from
15t Sept 2009 onwards)

Diesel Euro 6 + (Any vehicle registered from
15t Sept 2014 onwards)

(will not apply to existing proprietors whose vehicle is taken
off the road due to unforeseen circumstances. Existing

licensed vehicles that need to be replaced must be either an
equivalent, or an improved euro standard)

2. | All licence renewals (i.e. renewal of a
licence for a vehicle which was previously
granted by the Council)

From: 315t December 2022

ULEV

Petrol Hybrid Euro 5+
Petrol Euro 5 +

Diesel Euro 6 +

(including vehicles adapted with a retrofit to an agreed
approved standard & hackneys only may apply for
departure from policy)

3. | All licence renewals (i.e. renewal of a

licence for a vehicle which was previously
granted by the Council)

From: 315t December 2025

ULEV

Petrol Hybrid Euro 5+
Petrol Euro 6 +

Diesel Euro 6 +

4. | All licence renewals (i.e. renewal of a
licence for a vehicle which was previously
granted by the Council)

From: 315t December 2028

ULEV
Petrol Hybrid Euro 5+

for Low Emission Vehicles)

+ Includes all vehicles that will meet a higher standard than the euro emission standard specified
ULEV = Ultra Low Emission Vehicle (<75g/km and 10km zero emission capability)

1.NBC will consider & implement incentives to promote the cleanest technologies -

less than 75 g/km and at least 10 km zero emissions

2.NBC carried out an Ultra-Low Emission Taxi Feasibility Study with potential for infrastructure
funding and ULEV taxi (WAV) total plug in taxi grant of £7.5k, including Plug-in Car Grant (office

EMMISSION STANDARD ADOPTED AT LICENSING COMMITTEE 03.05.2018
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Appendix D — Option 4 — Proposed amendment to delegated functions

1. | Hackney Carriage Vehicle Vv
Renewal —

Application to Depart from
Policy

1 April 2018 — 31 Dec 2025

2. | Existing Licensed

Replacement Vehicle (i.e.

those vehicles taken off the road due to
unforeseen circumstances)

1 April 2018 — 31 Dec 2020

(To be amended to 2021 or 2022 - if
option 1 or 2 agreed)

3. | Private Hire Exemption Vv
Certificates

1 April 2018 — 31 Dec 2025

4. | Exemptions to the Vv
Emissions Policy due to
ULEV Vehicle Manufacture
Problems and Amendment
to the Emissions Policy in
Unforeseen and Exceptional
Circumstances.

1 April 2018 — 31 Dec 2028
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Appendix E — Licensed Vehicles Emission Data

Total Numbers Total Numbers
Hackney Carriages 2020 2016/2018
Licensed as at 09/2020 & 09/2016 119 150
LEVC Electric/Hybrid 4 0
Petrol/Hybrid Euro 5+ & Diesel Euro 6+ 41 3

Total Numbers Total Numbers
Private Hire Vehicles 2020 2016/2018
Licensed as at 09/2020 & 09/2016 747 709
Petrol/Hybrid Euro 5+ & Diesel Euro 6+ 588 182
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